MAIDU NEIGHBORHOOD ASSOCIATION MEETING MINUTES
January 27, 2009
Sargeant Elementary School Activity Room

7:00 PM

1.
Attending: David Allen (Presiding), Larry Arkus, Lee Hendricks, Lance Hibben, Lori Key, Scott Reid, Lindsey Winter

Guests:  Louise Allen, Lynn Boudreau, Paul Boudreau, Stuart Freeman, Donna and Michael Gallagher, The Steffenson’s, The Watson’s


Guest Speakers:  Rob Jensen, Public Works Director, Elisa Reynolds, Associate Planner, and Laura Conti, Community Development Coordinator
2.
Old Auburn (Spahn) Ranch Revised Plan: David introduced our guest speaker—Rob Jensen.  Rob mentioned this is their third time coming to meet with the MNA neighbors and guests.  At the first meeting the plan proposed consisted of 89 units, the second plan reduced the number to 51 units, and now this plan with 27-28 (probably about 31) units.  He noted that the neighbors, at the two previous meetings, voiced their concerns about the density of the lots and issues associated with this density.  With this third plan, the City hopes this is a plan that the neighbors will be comfortable supporting and that will recoup for the City the monies spent in originally purchasing the property.  Rob noted Elisa will present the revised plan and then explain the next steps in the overall process.

Elisa Reynolds, Associate Planner, immediately began her explanation of what the project is today, because most attendees had been to the previous meetings.  She explained that the project site (see handout) is about 20 acres with the western section currently zoned R1 (single family residential), 6-7 acres is zoned floodway along the channel, and the eastern portion is zoned R1.  The site is bounded by Old Auburn Road and Spahn Ranch Rd.  The new proposal is to have 33 single family lots on the easternmost portion of the site, preserving about 12 ½ acres on the creek in open space.  These lots are small residential lots with some standard single residential lots along Spahn Ranch Road; this subdivision will have access directly across from Boston Commons (4 way intersection with left turn pockets to access Boston Commons and yet to be named road).  The density will be low density and there will be approximately a 20-25 ft landscape space on Spahn Ranch Road.  Approximately 8 lots will front directly on Spahn Ranch Road (no wall on Spahn Ranch as previously proposed).  


Elisa said all of the lots in this new plan are out of the 100-year flood plain and the grading plan will prevent impacts to the oak trees present on the site and being planted by oak mitigation.  Larger lots will front on the County and will ease the transition to the smaller lots. 

 Eliza said the next steps for this project are to initiate the environmental review and prepare an environmental document which will be available for public review prior to any public hearing.  She said everyone who signed in this evening will receive a notification of the availability of the report.


Rob asked for a minute before questions.  He said he wants to address Spahn Ranch Road specifically because this represents a deviation from what was proposed before.  After review, he said it makes sense to reconstruct Spahn Ranch Road into a regular city standard road with the only difference being on the county side—there would be no curbs, gutters or sidewalks.  The other issue he mentioned is the intersection of Spahn Ranch Road.  There is no left hand turn pocket there currently so must stop in the through lane.  In talking with Placer County, their suggestion was to close this off because of access off of Boston Commons.  Rob said he was bringing this up to get the neighborhood associations feeling on this.  Another alternative is to construct a raised median to preclude left turns into the subdivision, but they could still make right turns in and out.  Either way works for him, but he wants the preference of the neighbors as to what might be the better solution. 

Questions were then invited and he and Elisa responded.  The questions/answers centered on the following    

a..
The need for a traffic control light on Old Auburn Rd. due to speeding traffic and frequent accidents from Sierra College to S. Cirby.  Rob said this was brought up at a previous meeting, so they monitored traffic noting that a traffic light isn’t warranted.  The City and County will continue to monitor and if it meets warrants, funds are available through traffic mitigation.  Also, the City had always assumed a certain amount of development on the site.  Originally the number was at 27-28.  Even at 33, this would add a maximum of 1 car per every two minutes.

b.
The possibility of a change in zoning after sold to the developer.  Rob said he would strongly urge the developer not to do that.  Ron wants to get the project rezoned and mapped so that a developer would have assurance of what he could go forward with.  Rob said the developer could decide to change the zoning, but he would have to go through the entire process again.


c.
Will the road improvements run the entire length of Spahn Ranch Road?  The intent is to put a cul-de-sac around where lot 33 (see map) is to assist the Fire Department with a turn around in case of an emergency.

d.
Where Old Auburn intersects with Linda Creek, the traffic is tremendous day and night; the owner states that she can’t stand outside her house because the fumes are so heavy.  With additional traffic will all cars come out of one outlet?  Rob said one plan potentially supports a second outlet, if the neighbors support a second.  Also, as part of this application an environmental document will be prepared which will look at air quality impacts, traffic impacts and will address what will happen if this project develops or if doesn’t develop.


e.
Children will have to cross a busy street (Old Auburn) to get to school and yet there will be no stoplight.  Rob said if there are enough children crossing the street, this is something that can warrant the installation of a light.  Studies have shown that at Ridgecrest, there aren’t enough pedestrians to warrant a light.  This again is something environmental documents will review.


f.
At the last meeting, there was a possibility to put a stop light at Boston Commons, but now this plan doesn’t include a stop light?  Isn’t it possible to move the access street out of the development a few lots away from Boston Commons?  Rob said if the access is shifted, it would create a sight distance issue because of the curve of the street and any shift will also impact the left hand turn pocket.  Both would be creating a safety issue and Rob said the he acknowledges the issue and has suggested a raised median for left turns out and the County suggested it be closed.  Lance said a raised median makes sense.  Rob said that they like to have two entrances/exits to subdivision.  There would be no stop control on Old Auburn and unnamed street.

g.
Are two story homes are included in the plan?  Elisa said the city supports a mixture of one and two story homes.  She also said our community design guidelines dictate how homes will look, number of colors on the buildings, materials that can be used, but not actual building quality.  It would be up to the developer.

h.
How big are the lots and what are the setbacks?  Elisa said the lots range from 4,500 sq. ft. to lot number 33 being the largest lot at 11,000 sq. feet. Set backs are 15 ft in front with a 20 ft. driveway and 13 ft. in the rear, with 10 feet between the property lines.  Houses on the cul-de-sac are very large by City standards (1/3 to 1/5 of an acre).  The homes to the north of the project will be more in line with what they are proposing.  


i.
What about affordable homes?  Elisa said there is a City requirement for a certain number of affordable homes.  The categories would be middle income, low middle income and very low income which the developer would pay a mitigating fee to the City Housing Agency.  There would be two homes built with low income and low middle income (10%).  The homes look the same, but there is a subsidy to allow low income to purchase the homes.



j.
Will there be any amenities in the open space area?  The open space would remain as open space and not be under the Parks Dept.  They are currently planting oak trees as part of mitigation but other than routine maintenance on the stream bed, the area will exist the way it looks today.  Zoning probably wouldn’t change because of the flood plain and oak tree mitigation.  


k.
What about changes to the road structure of Old Auburn?  Rob said ultimately what will happen is the road would be widened and if he doesn’t hear one way or the other, he will probably go with the median, eliminate the left turns, and we would construct a separate left turn pocket at this location, add curb, gutter and sidewalks with 25 foot set back, decorative sound wall.  The City definitely has no plans to turn Old Auburn into four-lane highway, but the County may decide to widen it a bit.  


At this point, Rob wanted to go back to address the initial purpose of the project.  He said the property was purchased for a realignment of Old Auburn.  When this didn’t occur, his department was obligated to develop a plan that’s fiscally responsible to the City and to the residents of Roseville.  At all times they were addressing the value of the property when it was purchased ($2.7 million).  Plans were developed at different levels (89 and 51 homes), but he didn’t go forward with the plans because the neighbors were against it.  Now, he said we are at a level very close to what the general plan always assumed would be on the site.  It was at 27 and now we are at 33 but will probably lose one, so we are right there.  We think we are doing a lot of things that are positive.  There will be additional traffic and lots, but we think it is consistent with what is in the rest of the city and compatible with the rest of the neighborhood.  We have come back to the neighborhood addressing the concerns of reduced density.  He previously said he would come back to the neighborhood with reduced density, but he would not be able to include the amenities the neighborhood wants.  Overwhelmingly, density was the number one priority.  Rob said he understands that not everyone is going to get what they want, but his goal was to get as close as he could and if there are minor ways to change the design, he is certainly open to doing them.  What we can’t change is the number of lots.  He is willing to take any suggestions and share with the Planning Commission.  There will also be opportunities at the public hearing for all of you to bring in your comments.  
.
Rob noted that to move forward the environmental documents will be initiated.  The intent is not to sell the project today.  The intent is to get it ready so that when the market does turn around, the City will be in the best position to sell.  


Elisa said the next step is to initiate the environmental document and to provide notice of its availability.  Tentatively, the plan is to get the document completed this spring.  Everyone who signed in will be added to the mailing list.  There will be two additional opportunities to provide comment—when the final plan goes to the Planning Commission and then to the City Council.  Elisa reminded everyone that current maps and information are always available on their web site under “Current Projects.”  You can download in .pdf, send an e-mail asking for the document to be e-mailed to you, or let them know you’d like to pick up a copy.
3.
Minutes of Prior Meeting:  The minutes of the last meeting were approved without further comment.
4.
Treasurer’s Report:  Mary sent her regrets.  Current balance is $1,634.72.
5. 
Police Report:  Lee Hendricks attended the meeting but said he doesn’t have a specific Police Report tonight.  He will be attending future meetings.  Jim Kidd requested an update on problems at the Maidu Park Skate Park.  Lee said they are having issues there.  Out-of-town kids (17-21 year olds) are selling drugs and fighting during the day.  They temporarily closed it down (could be open now).  There is a Youth Service Officer across the street watching.  Arrests have been made.  Many of the local kids are now skating in the schools and avoid the Skate Park because of the problems.  Another problem mentioned is that of mid-day solicitors and break-ins.  Jim asked if he should be sending WATCH MAIL e-mails on happenings in other areas of Roseville.  It was decided he should because it is useful information for us.  Contact Jim Kidd if you want to be added to the WATCH MAIL list.  A neighbor also mentioned homeless living under the Linda Creek Bridge.  Lee said he would check it out.  Lee suggested we call the PD if we have concerns; they will respond.  
6.
RCONA Report:  Dave Steele sent his regrets, but Jim Kidd mentioned that RCONA is discussing offering 6-7 movies this summer.  See discussion below.
7.
Old Business:  (Item c. was moved to first item of discussion; it is herein listed as item c.)

a.
Maidu Interpretive Center Construction Status:  David said he went by the construction site this morning and the construction seems to be progressing.  

b.
Dry Creek Greenway/bike trail along Linda Creek:  David said we have this as a future meeting topic.  Scott said we will invite the neighbors to come to the meeting.  Scott attended the last stakeholders meeting and said there were 20-25 attendees present.  He has also talked to a couple of neighbors on Balboa and Larkin for their ideas.  As a reminder, Scott is our MNA representative and David represents Biking Roseville. 

c.
West Colonial Construction Status:  


1.
Action from last meeting.  Lance Hibben reported it was hard to get additional information on West Colonial because of the situation.  The City sold the property to a developer, and then the developer went bankrupt with the turn of the economy.  The current owner is RBC Real Estate, Inc.  The developer was able to partially construct four homes and the homes stayed that way for about a year.  About 6 weeks ago there was a flurry of activity.  The Finance Company hired Darren Anderson as a project manager.  He was able to winterize the homes, finish the roofs, install the sheetrock, add the electrical and plumbing, fill the trenches, etc.  Anyway, RBC and Darren Anderson hired a new contractor; their impression is that can’t sell the property until site improvements are made.  They are planning to do the improvements to the open space (paths, benches).  Lance asked if they were planning to sell; their response was they are not sure.  He also asked about the 13 vacant lots.  They don’t know at this time.  He asked Laura Conti before she left our meeting today about the project.  Laura said they do not have to improve everything before the property is sold, but must complete before the project is finished.  Laura was asked what if property was sold to multiple buyers.  She’ll have to check with City Lawyers.  Lance has a copy of his original report; Jim will e-mail a copy to David and Board.

d.
Maidu School Closure Status:  David said he heard there was a problem with asbestos or some other hazardous material at the other school site. Jim Kidd mentioned he heard from a crossing guard that because of the current economic conditions there would be no further discussion on this project.  David asked for a volunteer to follow up with the Eureka School District for our next meeting; Scott volunteered. 

e.
Web Site Updates (bylaws, meeting minutes, RCONA links, newsletter assignments and routes, update to garden page, meetings not on 4th Tuesday)


(1)
Bylaws:  The bylaws are not printing for some reason.  Lindsey will give Scott a copy and he’ll scan.



(2)
Meeting Minutes:  Scott will talk to Joyce about adding the minutes to the web site.



(3)
RCONA links:  RCONA already has a link on our site.



(4)
Newsletter Routes and Assignments:  Jim said he reviewed the routes and they look accurate.  They are ready to be added to the site.



(5)
Garden Club Page:  Lori will e-mail an update to Joyce.



(6)
Meetings not on 4th Tuesday: Scott has already made the changes.

f.
Photo Album Project: Xandra was absent.

g.
Newsletter Maps:  See discussion above; they will be added to the web site.
8.
New Business:

a.
Train-themed Playground Reconstruction (Project Play):  David said we will tentatively have a speaker on this topic in March, but before then we should discuss whether to make a donation to the project.  Shirley is our contact but was “under the weather” tonight.  Jim suggested we handle by e-mail or we could purchase something for the park and add a plaque.  David said he will hand by e-mail.  


b.
RCONA Movie Night:  Jim said the new RCONA president would like to have 6 or 7 movies nights on the third Sat. in June, July and August.  The new president also wants a big night at Maidu with vendors, etc., and to have the movie on the soccer field instead of where it was last year.  Jim said if we don’t care as to the date, we can “wait and see.”  After discussion and contingent on finding out if a quorum is more than four, David moved to approve the expenditure of $325 to sponsor movie night the third Saturday in June.  Jim seconded.  A vote was taken and the motion was approved.  

c.
Garage Sale Planning:  David said we need to select a garage sale date in April or May.  He had sent out an e-mail but heard only from Shirley and has his own preference.  Jim said the two dates on the table were April 25 or May 2; David said he has both dates available, but Shirley said not May 2.  Jim said he checked the City calendar and didn’t see any conflicts for either date.  Jim put a motion on the floor to hold the MNA garage sale on April 25, David seconded.  The motion was approved.    
9
Announcements and Remarks: None

10.
Adjournment:  The meeting was adjourned.  No time noted.
11.
Newsletter Meeting:  David asked if we wanted to move the newsletter meeting to e-mail.  After discussion, the following articles were approved:  No due date as Shirley was absent.

a.
Attempted Break-ins—David 

b.
Sargeant Fun Run—David

c.
West Colonial Project—Lance Hibben


d.
Bike Way—Scott

e.
Project Play—Shirley


f.
Garage Sale—Jim
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